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NEXT COUNCIL MEETING

Tuesday 26 September 2022 
Council Chambers

Stuart Street, Carnarvon 
commencing at 1.00pm

SHIRE PRESIDENT
Cr Eddie Smith

COUNCILLORS

TOWN WARD
Cr Luke Vandeleur
Cr Luke Skender

Cr Alexander Fullarton
Cr Tom Langley

PLANTATION WARD
Cr Marco Ferreirinha

CORAL BAY WARD
Cr Adam Cottrell

GASCOYNE/MINILYA WARD
Cr Burke Maslen

The Shire of Carnarvon acknowledges and respects the Yinggarda (Carnarvon) and Baiyungu (Coral Bay) as
the traditional custodians of the lands where we live and work. We pay our respects to Elders, past, present
and emerging. The Shire of Carnarvon is committed to honouring the traditional custodians' unique cultural

and spiritual relationships to the land, waters and seas and their rich contribution to society.



Meet the Shire President
Do you have a Shire issue that you wish to discuss or may have a great idea for Carnarvon?  The Shire President extends an
invitation to members of the public to meet with him to discuss your issues or ideas.  Please note that these meetings will be by
appointment only.  The Shire President will be available every Friday between the hours of 9.00am to 12 noon.  If you would like
to catch up with the Shire President please contact Dannielle Hill at the Shire Offices on 99410050 or by email at
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire President looks forward to meeting with you.

SHIRE PRESIDENT'S MANTRA

Stabilise our financial position
Improve our town and surrounds amenity

Fix what we got!
President Eddie Smith

FROM YOUR PRESIDENT
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A VERY BIG THANKYOU TO THE GASCOYNE
GAMES COMMITTEE, VOLUNTEERS AND

THE COMPETITORS  WHO MADE THE 2023
GASCOYNE GAMES THE FANTASTIC

SUCCESS THAT IT WAS.

CONGRATULATIONS TO ALL THE WINNERS



COUNCIL ADOPTS 2023/2024 BUDGET 
In accordance with S6.2 of the Local Government Act 1995 (the Act), Council is requested to consider and adopt the Shire of
Carnarvon’s Annual Budget for the 2023/24 financial year, together with supporting schedules, which include: 

1)   2023/24 Annual Budget 
2)   2023/24 Capital Works Program
3)   2023/24 Ministerial Approval of Differential Rates
4)   2023/24 Objectives and Reasons for the Differential Rates
      and Minimum Payments
5)   2023/24 Fees and Charges

Municipal Fund Budget
Under section 6.2(1) of the Act and Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996 (FM Regs), Council is required
to prepare and adopt an annual budget for each financial year, not later than 31 August of each financial year, or such
extended time as the Minister allows.

2023-2023 Differential Rates, Minimum Payments, and Instalment Payment Arrangements
The purpose of levying rates is to meet Council’s budget requirements in each financial year to deliver services and community
infrastructure. The rates levied are determined by applying the rate in the dollar to the applicable valuation amount of the
properties. The Minister for The Department of Local Government, Sport and Cultural Industries (the Minister) determines the
methods of land valuation, with the actual valuation provided by the Valuer General’s Office (VGO). 

The community was invited to make submissions on the proposed differential rating categories, rates in the dollar and
minimum payments, which was subject to public notice “Notice of Intention to Impose Differential rates 2023/24” between 10
May 2023 and 1 June 2023.

Fees and Charges
As per sections 6.16 to 6.19 of the Act, a local government may impose a fee or charge for any goods or services it provides.
Fees and charges must be imposed when adopting the Annual Budget, however, may also be imposed or amended during the
year if necessary.

Elected Members Sitting Fees 
The Administration Regulations prescribe minimum and maximum amounts for Councillor Sitting Fees and Allowances.
Councillor Sitting Fees and Allowances are reviewed annually by the Salaries and Allowances Tribunal (SAT) and by Council
during the budget development process.

Council, at the meeting, adopted to impose differential rates and minimum payments for the 23/23 financial year.   Payment of
rates and due dates in full and by instalments were also endorsed.

For a full report on the outcomes of the budget refer to the Council's website for agendas and minutes.

From the Council
Meeting
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Discretionary in nature
Not business as usual activities
Capital work
The Shire is the lead on or owns the project

Youth Hostel/Safe Space
Multi-User Port
Fascine Entryway
One Mile Jetty Restoration

PROJECTS PRIORITISED WITH COUNCIL'S ENDORSEMENT
Shire Officers have developed a mechanism to better
understand the ‘shovel ready status’ of each priority project
and the benefit of the project to the community on
completion. Projects in this context are defined as follows:

Project concepts have been assessed against a set of criteria
that measure the level of anticipated impact and ease of
implementation. Impact criteria assessed the alignment of
the project with the Community Strategic Plans economic,
social and environmental community objectives.
Implementation criteria assessed the level of engagement
with stakeholders, funding acquisition, planning and
regulatory requirements, scope of works and budget. 

The intent of the process is to ensure that resourcing
requirements are understood across the organisation,
ensuring the projects continue to make progress towards
‘shovel ready status’, and are considered in budget and task
allocations.

Officers propose to present projects to Council for
endorsement on a tri-annual basis, aligning with the Shire
budget cycle and State and Federal funding opportunities
and to allow for new projects to come online. 

The Corporate Business Plan identifies other projects which
remain a priority for the Shire but have not formed part of
this assessment process. These projects do not meet the
criteria for assessment, i.e., they are not projects that are
owned by the Shire and are the responsibility of other
agencies or tiers of government. These projects include but
are not limited to:

These projects are acknowledged as community priorities
and the Shire will continue to support and advocate for these
projects to be progressed according to community
aspirations.

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY GETS TICK OF
APPROVAL FROM COUNCIL
In February 2020, Council resolved to revise the draft
Economic and Tourism Development Action Plan after the
draft Economic and Tourism Development Action plan 2017-
2022 failed to meet operational requirements. At this time,
officers cited the action plan’s generic approach and lack of
specific/pragmatic actions as rationale for the review. 

The review and subsequent revised approach to the Strategy
has been subject to significant delays caused by operational
staffing changes, and the unprecedented impacts of the
Covid-19 Pandemic which made it very difficult to anticipate
tourism behaviour and develop appropriate strategic
direction. 

The draft Shire of Carnarvon Economic Development Strategy
has been developed, responding to the Community Strategic
Plan 2022-2032, to focus on key economic drivers across all
industries, focusing on outcomes and actions which the Shire
can lead and influence.

The Economic Development Strategy has been developed in
consultation with local Traditional Owners, Industry
representative organisations, local businesses, Tourism WA
and the Gascoyne Development Commission. 

The Strategy focuses on the community, the economy, and
the environment as key indicators of economic prosperity,
guiding the Strategy objectives and actions. The Strategy has
been developed to be a deliberately action focused, usable
document which responds to both internal and external
audiences. 

To ensure the Strategy
is responsive to any
changes in the external
environment and
context it will be
reviewed annually in line
with the Corporate
Business Plan.
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COMMUNITY GROUPS AND SPORTING CLUBS REAP
BENEFITS FROM THE COMMUNITY GROWTH FUND
ROUND 2
Sixteen applications were received in this round for the
Community Growth Fund, with four of them specifically
aiming to support clubs participating in the Gascoyne Games,
an event hosted by the Shire in September 2023. The
evaluation of each application was conducted by the
Community Growth Fund Committee.

The Community Growth Fund Committee consists of Elected
Members. Shire staff provide administrative support to the
Community by receiving applications, preparing reports for
the Committee meeting, obtaining further information
required from applicants, and preparing the reports with the
Committee’s recommendations for endorsement by Council.
Shire staff also provide advice and guidance to applicants to
assist with their Community Growth Fund applications. 

A total budget of $100,000 was proposed for the Community
Growth Fund budget for 2023/2024.  A total of $79,250.28
worth of applications have been received for Round 2, which
is the first round for this financial year. 

Those groups that were successful in this Round included -

a)   Carnarvon Rugby Union Club - $2,000 
b)   Gascoyne Football Association - $1,500 
c)    Carnarvon Pistol Club Association - $1,500 
d)   ABC Foundation - $1,500 
e)   Carnarvon Fishing Club Incorporated - $5,000 
f)    Carnarvon Events - $8,000 
g)   Carnarvon Ladies Darts - $3,440 
h)   Carnarvon Motorcycle Club - $2,000 
i)    Carnarvon Speedway Club - $5,000 
j)    Carnarvon Tennis Club - $2,000 
k)   Carnarvon Toy Library - $1,000 
l)    Stephen Michael Foundation - $1,300
m)  Queenarvon - $2,000 
n)   Northwest Boardriders Inc - $3,080 
o)   Carnarvon Yacht Club - $3,150 

KLEENIT AWARDED TENDER TO KEEP THE STREETS
CLEAN FOR A FURTHER 3 YEARS
Kleenit Pty Ltd have been awarded the contract for a further 3
years for the provision of public space and footpath cleaning.

The service includes the cleaning of high public use areas
such as the CBD, Town Beach, Fascine Foreshore, footpath
cleaning, cleaning of public litter bins, street and park
furniture, Fascine jetty areas and, public BBQs and gazebos. It
also includes graffiti removal.

Enhanced sporting experience for all users,
Increased community engagement and participation,
A facility that is focused on player and sports development
within the region.

CLUB NIGHT LIGHTS PROGRAM GRANT APPLICATION
ENDORSED 
Council has agreed to apply to the Department of Local
Government, Sport and Culture (DLGSC) under their Club Night
Lights Program (CNLP) for upgrading the Premier Oval sports
lighting.

The Premier Oval facility currently hosts the GFA amateur
football league at junior and senior levels. It is also the
preferred venue for social and competitive cricket. Lighting
output at the facility is approximately 50 lux which does not
meet the Australian Standard of lighting for either sport. AFL
requires 100 lux and Cricket requires 300 lux. 

A funding application has been submitted to the federal
Growing Regions funding program for Premier Oval lighting
upgrade. That proposed upgrade is based upon achieving the
300 lux lighting level for the facility. 

The Growing Regions program will fund up to 90% of the
project expenditure with Shire of Carnarvon responsible for
securing the remaining 10%. 

Consultation has been undertaken with the regional DLGSC
representative and external stakeholders who participate in
activities at Premier Oval. Officers met with the local DLGSC
office in early August. Officers have also liaised with the
Gascoyne Football Association which is affiliated with South
Fremantle Football Club

Upgrading this facility will result in:
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Vehicle over $2,000 - $600 + 1% of the hammer price.
Trucks and Machinery, Agricultural - From $0 to
$25,000.00 – 16.5%

COUNCIL SURPLUS EQUIPMENT AND VEHICLES TO BE
DISPOSED OF BY ON LINE AUCTION AND PUBLIC
TENDER
Multiple items of plant, equipment and machinery surplus to
requirements have been identified. Identification and
disposal of these items form part of a continuing program to
rationalise plant and equipment fleet and tidy the Robinson
Street works depot.

Reserve values have been set at 75% of the written down
value (WDV) where applicable. The most recent valuation of
Plant and Equipment was at 30 June 2019. Since that
revaluation, standard depreciation rates have been applied
calculating the current WDV. 

The proposed online auction of plant items provides wide
exposure to potential buyers. 

Relevant examples for the Shires auctioned equipment are
as follows:

A previous attempt to sell the tractors locally by tender
resulted in a poor response. The decision was made to keep
the tractors until the next disposal opportunity. If the
tractors do not reach the auction reserve, it is proposed to
include them in the public tender process and maintain the
reserve price.

Given potential local interest in the sundry items, sale by
public tender of those items is proposed. A traditional
tender process whereby tenders are hand delivered or
posted to the Shre and placed in the tender box is
proposed to maximise local opportunity to purchase.

The Shire is not bound to accept the highest tender and
may reject any or all tenders submitted. Tenders will be
evaluated using the information provided in the tender
document. The successful tender will be the tender
considered the most advantageous to the shire. This will
typically be the highest amount offered.

The business is locally based and operated in Carnarvon
and the Shire advocates for supporting our local
community.
Better security in monitoring and managing access to the
Depot yard - there is potential to optimise on the
automated Smart Fill System by using the fobs as a key to
open the security gate the Shire intends to install at the
Depot.

COUNCIL AWARDS FUEL AND EQUIPMENT SUPPLY
PROPOSAL FOR A 3 YEAR TERM TO INDEPENDENT FUEL
SOLUTIONS
At the Ordinary Council Meeting held on the 25 July 2023, an
item was presented to Council seeking approval to accept a
proposal submitted by Independent Fuel Solutions to supply
the Shire with bulk diesel fuel and fuel storage equipment. 

The decision by Council was to defer their decision until other
supply options for this service were investigated. Specifically,
Council were seeking additional investigation into if the direct
purchase of the fuel storage equipment and purchase of fuel
by the tanker load could realise additional cost savings. That
investigation is now completed wherein Shire Officers
determined that there is a definitive cost saving by awarding
the tender to IFuels.

In addition to the direct cost saving, additional benefits of
entering a supply contract with iFuels are –

When projected over a year, a calculated saving of up to
approximately $20,000 is achieved under the recommended
bulk supplier arrangement. 

Council agreed that the fuel supply agreement offered by
iFuels represents better value for money arrangement for the
Shire regarding diesel fuel supply for its fleet.
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Supporting new and existing business start and grow at
all stages
Gaining insights from businesses for service
improvement and policy development
Providing a one stop shop for businesses, with
information from Shire of Carnarvon, state and federal
governments and other organisations.
Connecting all businesses with the right business
mentoring service, at the right time to achieve business
success.

THE SHIRE'S BUSINESS CONCIERGE
The Shire of Carnarvon is dedicated to servicing the local
community in providing active and detailed support for
business to start, grow and develop.

To support all businesses the following information is
accessible to help guide you through the requirements for
any approvals, permits or licenses expected when either
starting up a new business or making changes to your
current business.

Our Business Concierge officers can assist by:

Please see the link for more detailed information of these
great services available to you
https://www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/services/building/work-
with-us-business-directory.aspx

To meet with our Business Concierge to have your specific
questions answered, get some general advice, or build that
relationship.

You can request to have a chat with our Business Concierge
Officer below or by phone on (08) 9941 0000 or email
businessconcierge@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

SHIRE CEO PARTICIPATES IN HOMELESSNESS WEEK SLEEP
OUT CHALLENGE
n partnership with CFSS, The Shire of Carnarvon is proud to
have shown its support to recognising those in society, wider
Western Australia and our own Community - suffering from
Homelessness.

While work still has to be done to bridge the gaps that separate
people from housing, the Shire of Carnarvon remains
committed to working with organisations that support those in
need, and State and Federal Departments, to help find a path
to better housing for those who are suffering.

Hear a note from our Chief Executive Officer who showed her
support during the Homelessness Week Sleep Out Challenge.

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE LIGHTS WENT GREE AND
GOLD IN SUPPORT OF THE MATILDAS
The Carnarvon Civic Centre turned their lights on to green  and
gold  to show support for the Matildas  in the semi-final against
England which was held on Wednesday night, 16 August.

Unfortunately the Tilly's were defeated by the Lionesses 3-0 but
our girls played well.  These women have done an amazing job
to get where they are and we are all proud of their
achievement.

To see how great the green and gold looked visit the Shire of
Carnarvon facebook page for the colour photo.



shire news
edition 72 - SEPTEMBER 2023

KEEP AN EYE OUT FOR THE
AUGUST  NEWSLETTER -
OUT TUESDAY 1 AUGUST

2023
SUBSCRIBE TO THE

NEWSLETTER
If you would like to receive the
Shire Newsletter electronically

please email
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

and in the subject line notate
"Newsletter Subscribe"

The Rangers are pleased to announce that free dog leads
are now available from the Shire office and Visitors Centre.

Rangers will also have them in all vehicles so if you have a
dog without a lead, be aware, the ‘old dog ate my lead’
excuse will not cut the mustard. So please be considerate
of others and make sure your dog is always walked on a
lead, unless in designated exercise areas. 

To see where the dog exercise areas please refer to the
information provided in this newsletter.

This initiative is to ensure everyone can walk their dogs,
without the stress of straying dogs.

FREE DOG LEADS INITIATIVE

COASTAL HAZARD RISK MANAGEMENT
ADAPTATION PLAN SURVEY 

The Shire of Carnarvon engaged Land Insights to
conduct a Coastal Hazard Risk Management

Adaptation Plan study.
This project is funded by both the Shire of

Carnarvon and the WA Government.
It is aimed to identify the likely risks to our

coastline posed by climate changes and increased
frequency of storm and cyclone events.

The project will assist the Shire so they can plan
for and adapt to future coastal hazard risk and
support appropriate future development in the
Carnarvon and Coral Bay townsites. It is also a

prerequisite to be able to attract grant funding for
coastal adaptation projects.

Community input is vital to ensure the plan
reflects community values. 

Please follow this link to complete the survey
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/2J5VSLJ 

For queries or discuss this project, please contact
Stefan Louw, Manager Regulatory Services via

shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or phone 99410000.
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KEN AND HIS BARBIES

Shire Office Staff were feeling a bit under the weather on free dress
Friday and came down with "Barbie Fever" - a rare disease which only
affects those that may don the pink gear once in a  lifetime!

The pink day was to promote the movie "Barbie" which was screened
in the Camel Lane Theatre on Saturday 12 August.  All had a great
day and a little bit of fun.  Ken was also willing to pose with his
"Barbies".



Shire News

SHIRE OF CARNARVON  IS PROUD TO BE "SMALL
BUSINESS FRIENDLY"

The Shire of Carnarvon is part of the Small Business Friendly
Local Governments initiative making the commitment to the
small business community of Carnarvon that the Shire are
working towards better practice in engaging with the small
businesses.

Resources for Small Business
There are numerous resources for small businesses available
on the Small Business Development Corporation website -
https://www.smallbusiness.wa.gov.au/blog/how-turn-
your-business-idea-career 

AGENDA FORUM MEETINGS AND COUNCIL
MEETING DATES 2023
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OUR BEAUTIFUL STREETS 6701 SURVEY - AN
OVERWHELMING RESPONSE
Last month, we asked for your input on verges in the Our
Beautiful Streets 6701 survey, and we were thrilled with the
overwhelming response of 138 completed surveys, giving this
project a cracking start with valuable information. 

Congratulations to the survey winners: June, Drew, David,
Ashlee and Abbi. They were drawn at random and have each
won a $50 gift voucher 

Following the survey, 20 residents came aboard for a
community workshop and over careful consideration the group
collectively identified five exciting community projects:

Verge Guidelines 
Educational Series 
Verge Competition 
Planting 
Shire Subsidies 

The next step was to progress these ideas and make
something special happen!  The working group again met on
Tuesday 15 August in Council Chambers discuss and approve
the ideas.

Contact the Shire for more information, or if you would like to
get a copy of the Interim Report with survey and workshop
findings on 9941 0000 or shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

FATHERS DAY TO ALL THE
DADS

SUNDAY 3 SEPTEMBER

Happy
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BROWNS RANGE WASTE
DISPOSAL FACILITY
OPERATING HOURS

Monday to Friday
7.00am - 4.00pm

Saturday 
CLOSED 

Sunday
8.00am - 2.00pm

Closed Public Holidays

RUBBISH COLLECTION

Monday
Morgantown/Babbage Island

Tuesday 
South Carnarvon

Wednesday
Brockman

Thursday
East Carnarvon/Kingsford/Browns

Range

Friday
Plantations - North/South

FEES & CHARGES
for the Browns Range Waste

Disposal Site can be viewed on
Council's website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Council
BudgetsCARNARVON AIRPORT

OPERATING HOURS
are determined by the REX flight schedule.

For flight information please contact REX on 13 17 13
Contact Details Airport

(08) 9941 1651

Shire Facilities

CARNARVON VISITORS
CENTRE

Cnr Robinson
Street/Camel Lane

Contact Details
(08)9941 1146

info@carnarvon.org.au

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE
For information relating to the hire of the
Woolshed, contact the Visitors Centre on

99411146

CARNARVON AQUATIC CENTRE
OPERATING HOURS

Monday - Friday
10.00am - 6.00pm

Saturday, Sunday & Public Holidays
10.00am - 5.00pm

Lap Swimming Only
Monday, Wednesday & Friday

6.00am - 8.00am

Christmas Day and Good Friday
CLOSED

POOL SEASON
The pool opens late September/early October and

closes in April

Contact (08) 9941 1415

For further details and fees please visit the Shire of
Carnarvon website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Community/Carnarvon/
Facilities/Canarvon Aquatic Centre

CARNARVON PUBLIC LIBRARY
AND ART GALLERY OPERATING

HOURS

Located 18 Egan Street
Carnarvon

Monday
CLOSED

Tuesday - Friday
9.30am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.30am - 12.30pm

Sundays & Public Holidays
CLOSED

Contact Details
(08) 9941 3727

Email
library@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

OPERATING HOURS
APRIL - OCTOBER

Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon

Sunday 
CLOSED

NOVEMBER - MARCH
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 3.00pm

Saturday
CLOSED
Sunday 
CLOSED

edition 60 - AUGUST 2022

edition 72 - SEPTEMBER 2023



NEED A RANGER
If you have an urgent matter that needs a Ranger's attention such as snake handling or a
dog attack, the Rangers can be contacted on 99410019 or after hours on 99410000 where

your phone call will be directed to a call centre for assistance.
Please note that this is for urgent matters only and if the matter can wait until  Monday,

please call during normal office hours 8.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Friday.

Ranger News
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The Shire of Carnarvon encourages responsible pet ownership and enforces cat and dog ownership guidelines as stated in
the Dog Act 1976, Dog Regulations 2013, Shire of Carnarvon Dogs Local Law 2021, Cat Act 2011 and the Shire of Carnarvon
Cats Local Law 2021.

Rangers may impose on-the-spot fines and impound dogs for breaches of the Dog and Cat Acts. As of 1 November 2013,
all domestic cats in Western Australia, over six months of age, need to be sterilised, micro-chipped and registered with their
local government as per the Cat Act 2011.

Dogs are also required to be microchipped and registered with their local government as per the Dog Amendment Bill
2013. We encourage all dog owners to sterilise their pets to prevent them from contributing to the increasing population of
unwanted animals. Pet owners have specific legal responsibilities, which are intended for the convenience of all the
community, as well as the health and well-being of your animals.



Ranger News

Our Shire Ranger provides the following service to the Coral Bay community:

• Patrol for illegal camping, parking and dumping activities and issue infringement notices in accordance with
   the legislation;
• Attend to abandoned animals;
• Attend to abandoned vehicles; and
• Provide a snake handling service.

Please note:  Our Ranger cannot provide information, advice or services outside the scope of his role; however,
community members are welcome to contact the Shire via shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or via 9941 0000 for
information on all other Shire services. 

For wildlife report and incidents, please contact the Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions
on 08 9947 8000. 

To access Ranger services in Coral Bay or for further information on any Shire services, contact the Shire via
email shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au or phone 9941 0000.

RANGER SERVICES - CORAL BAY
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BOOK WEEK 2023

From Your Library &
Art Gallery
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Did you meet visiting author/illustrator
Kelly Canby around Carnarvon during
our Children’s Book Council of Australia

(CBCA) Book Week celebrations?

As a result of Carnarvon Library & Art
Gallery securing funding to support our

CBCA Children's Book Week celebrations,
Kelly held a Writing Workshop at the

library and visited local schools to
promote books and reading!

Kelly is an award-winning, internationally
published, illustrator and author of over

two dozen books for children.

The library has several of Kelly's books
available to borrow including her latest
picture book Timeless, so make sure to

come in and see her amazing art!



BOOK WEEK 2023
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Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery
was vividly decorated for CBCA Book
Week 2023 with the combined artistic

talents of library staff!

As the official art for CBCA Book Week
2023 by Matt Ottley featured a 'sky' theme

with it's central image of three children
riding a magical green seahorse, library
staff decided to continue this theme with
creative variations: from flowers waving
in the breeze, mythical creatures flying

through clouds, to local historical figure Sir
Charles Kingsford Smith who flew through

the Gascoyne skies on his mail run!

Make sure to visit the library during
September as we will be displaying the
entries from our Colouring Competiton

and Costume Competition photos!
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Thousands of feather-shaped bookmarks are hidden in the
children’s section of public libraries across WA. Find a rare

Topaz, Silver, or Golden Feather to claim your share in
some fantastic prizes. Join the hunt at Carnarvon Library!

It’s that time of the year - when a visit to
your local library gets even more magical!

Will you find a

GOLDEN FEATHER?

The hunt begins Tuesday 5 September

Snuggles
MUM & BUBS GROUPplus

baby
rhyme
time

                                      is an opportunity to bounce and sing along with your
baby to some fun tunes while introducing your child to the world of

reading. This session runs for 20 minutes to 30 minutes.
~ followed by ~

                    is a free educational parenting group for expectant mums and
parents with infants up to 8 months old, who would like to learn

information on their child's development and be part of a supportive
network of new parents. This session runs for 60 minutes to 90 minutes.

Snuggles

baby rhyme time

10am -12 noon
Term 4: every Thursday morning commencing 19 October 2023
Light refreshments provided ~ Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery

Phone: 0460 934 112
Email: counsellor@centacarecarnarvon.org.au



FREE ~ Ages 50+
RSVP (08) 9941 3727

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery

Be Connected

From Your Library &
Art Gallery
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Technology Workshops
Acquire the knowledge and skills you need to use
technology with confidence and keep safer online!

Technology and your health
1-2pm Thursday 21 September: 

Discover how you can monitor your health and
get tips and advice from a range of apps,

websites, podcasts, and more.

Follow our Facebook page as we highlight
a variety of interesting learning opportunities!
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Libby Book Club
September 2023

Hoopla Book Club
September 2023

Where do you listen to audiobooks?

Spring Book Sale
Come and grab a bargain for a GOLD COIN donation to support our library.

23 September - 7 October

Adult fiction & non-fiction
Children's & youth books

DVDs & audiobooks
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COMMUNITY
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The Shire depot team who provided trees,
stakes, and manpower.

Real Futures Pty Ltd for their invaluable
tree donations and manpower, which
played a vital role in ensuring the success
of all planting events.

Harvest Road Pastoral's tree donations
towards the efforts.

Carnarvon Sweeter Banana to help fuel
the kids' planting efforts.

CARNARVON KIDS ARE AWESOME! 
We couldn't be prouder of the incredible
effort put forth by the young ones from
Carnarvon Community College, Carnarvon
Christian School, St Mary Star of the Sea
College, Carnarvon Clontarf Academy, and
Shooting Stars on Planet Ark National Tree
Day!

Our Community Services team had the
privilege of hosting a series of planting
sessions with enthusiastic kids who helped
plant a total of 25 native trees at the Old
Pioneer Cemetery and their own school
grounds. Together, they made light work of
this significant task! 

Special thanks to all the supporters including:

Last but not least, a huge appreciation for the
amazing teachers at our local schools. Above
all, thanks to every single one of the kids who
participated and got stuck in with such
passion and dedication.
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WOW!WOW!
WELLL DONE

AUSTRALIAN ORDER OF OLD BASTARDS
CARNARVON GROUP

A very big thankyou to the group for their tremendous efforts over the last year.  The recipients of the
funds are well deserved.  Here is what they raised and donated for the 2022/2023 financial year.



CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

Carnarvon is the gateway to
Australia’s Ningaloo Coast and is

very close in proximity to the
Ningaloo Reef and World

Heritage areas.  Sitting on the
edge of the mighty Gascoyne

River delta, Carnarvon’s tropical
oasis is waiting for you to

discover.   

With an exceptional climate (average yearly
temp of 26°C), and a vibrant and diverse
community which offers exciting culinary
delights, you need to come to Carnarvon

and  ‘Catch a Taste of the Great Life’.

For more detailed information
please visit the Carnarvon Visitors
Centre in Robinson Street or visit

their website at
www.carnarvon.org.au

PLACES TO VISIT
Carnarvon Heritage Precinct
Lighthouse Keepers Cottage 

Carnarvon Space & Technology Museum 
Heritage Walk Trail 

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery
Lock Hospital Tragedy Memorial -Heritage Precinct

HMAS Sydney II Memorial & Wall of Remembrance - Fascine
HMAS Sydney II Memorial Cairn - Quobba Station

Gwoonwardu Mia - Aboriginal Heritage & Cultural Centre
Bibbawarra Artesian Bore

Blowholes
Red Bluff  and Gnaraloo Station

Kennedy Ranges
Visit Farm Gates for Fresh Fruit & Veg

Chinaman's Pool
Miaboolya Beach

New Beach/Bush Bay
Historical Pioneer Cemetery

Rocky Pool
Quobba Station - Humpback Whales Viewing

WHAT ELSE CAN I DO
Helicopter and Scenic Tours  4WD Tours

History & Food Tours
Walking Tours

4WD Tours
Fishing & Boating

Snorkelling & Swimming
Plantation Tours

Check out Coral Bay
Station Stays

Outback Pathways - Self Drive
Jubilee Hall(1887) - Arts & Crafts

Bush Bay (Camping)
Windsurfing & Kitesurfing at Pelican Point

Windfest (January)
Town Beach - Sunset & BBQ

Ten Mile Bridge (New and Old)
Carnarfin Fishing Comp (May)

Carnarvon Speedway (March - September)
Motocross

Gascoyne Food Festival (May-September)
Bird Watching

Surfing
Visit the Murals around Town

Gascoyne Dash (March-April) - Off Road Desert Race
Carnarvon Races

Tropicool Festival (August/September)

edition 60 - AUGUST 2022

Community

PLACES TO EAT
Bumbak's Preserves & Ice Creams

Kingsford Bakery 
Norwesta Cafe

Port Hotel 
Sails Restaurant - Best Western Hospitality Inn

Harbourside Cafe & Restaurant 
Gascoyne Growers Markets 

Gascoyne Bakery 
Chicken Treat 
BP Roadhouse 

Carnarvon Hotel 
Schnappers Restaurant -  Gateway Motel

Coral Coast Kebabs
Gascoyne Cafe

Noon Cafe
Morels Plantation
Coffee Cup Cafe

Pickles Point - Fresh Seafood
Old Post Office Cafe 

Valerias - A Taste of Italy
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FOR MORE INFORMATION PLEASE CONTACT ST JOHN AMBULANCE
CARNARVON BY:

EMAIL: CARNARVON.SUBCENTRE@STJOHNWA.COM.AU OR PHONE:
99411 082

KIDS KARATE CLASSES FOR
BEGINNERS, EVERY MONDAY

AND WEDNESDAY AT 4:00P.M.
AT THE OLD JUDO HALL AT

THE FESTIVAL GROUNDS
(OPPOSITE NOVUS

WINDSCREENS). FIRST 2
LESSONS FREE. FOR MORE

INFORMATION CALL 0439 902
970
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Dolls and Yarning - Carnarvon - 
All are welcome to attend.

Dolls and yarning creates an
environment that breaks down

barriers by being creative. 

Transport and lunch will be
provided.

⏰10am - 1pm every Monday

📆 14th August to 18th September
2023

🏠 PCYC Carnarvon, Corner of
Whitlock and Douglas Street

SAFE CARNARVON NEEDS YOU!

We need to move some of
our rescue animals soon
to make room for more! 
If you or someone you

know is travelling from
Carnarvon to Perth,
please get in touch.

Our animals will be crated
so you can travel safely!

If you can help please
contact Mary 0448 569 563
or Jodee 0402 828 471, DM us

or email
carnarvon@safe.org.au



community
edition 72 - SEPTEMBER 2023

The Gascoyne
River Bush Fire

Brigade 
are always looking for

new team members to
bolster our ranks and

ensure that we are well-
placed for the upcoming

Bushfire season. So now is
the time to sign up!
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Kids Corner
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Chill Out Corner
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